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HON. KEVIN R. HARDWICK 
ERIE COUNTY COMPTROLLER’S OFFICE 
DIVISION OF AUDIT & CONTROL 
95 FRANKLIN STREET 
BUFFALO, NEW YORK 14202 
 
June 10, 2024 
 
Erie County Legislature 
92 Franklin Street, Fourth Floor 
Buffalo, New York 14202 
 
Dear Honorable Members: 
 
In 2023, the Erie County Comptroller’s Office, Division of Audit & Control initiated a regular Monitoring Program 
of Erie County Cultural Funding Grants. The Erie County Cultural Funding program provides annual grants to 
non-profit arts and cultural organizations operating within the County. County funds are intended to be limited in 
their use to current operating expenses including salaries, program costs, fringe benefits, rents, utilities, office 
supplies, and equipment. Grant funds may not be used for or applied towards capital projects or physical 
improvements of buildings or facilities, nor as a revenue offset against accounts receivable. No funds received 
shall be used for any services provided or activities performed outside Erie County. The County’s Department 
of Environment and Planning executes contracts with organizations and is the primary agency charged with 
monitoring. 
 
Objective 
The objective of the Cultural Funding Monitoring Program is to verify that the recipients have utilized County 
funds according to the terms and conditions associated with the Erie County Cultural Funding grant process and 
the recipient’s contract with the County. In order to verify the proper use of the grant award, a number of agencies 
were selected in order to review their expenses and financial records.   
 
Scope and Methodology  
Approximately 120 different organizations receive funding annually from Erie County. The Comptroller’s Cultural 
Funding Grant Monitoring Program is intended to review organizations that received a minimum of $5,000 in 
funding during any of the three prior years. Approximately 80 agencies were identified as receiving $5,000 or 
more in grant funding.  The list of recipient organizations was split into two groups of approximately 40 agencies. 
The first batch of letters announcing the commencement of a review was sent to the selected non-profit 
organizations during mid-February 2023, and a second batch was sent in early October 2023. The review of all 
agencies is expected to be completed by October 31, 2024. 
 
2023 – 2024 Program 
During the interview phase, the Auditor identifies use of funding to narrow down the expenses to be verified. A 
table of agencies which meet the criteria for review along with the amount of grant awards can be found on the 
following page. 
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Monitoring Program – Phase I        Monitoring Program – Phase II 

  
 
BEST PRACTICES 
Over the course of the Monitoring Program, the Division of Audit found a number of problematic practices and 
questionable expense categories on a recurring basis. In order to address issues pertaining to a large number 
of organizations, certain generally applicable best practices and recommendations are included here. 
 
Alcohol 
Several organizations used or appeared to use CGF funds to obtain alcohol. While the Division of Audit does 
not recommend that CGF awards be made contingent on the absence of alcohol from events hosted by the 
organization, alcohol should not be purchased with CGF funds. The Division of Audit found dozens of alcohol 
purchases that appeared to be personal in nature and several more which likely violated NYS Alcoholic Beverage 
Control Laws. Furthermore, the NYS Comptroller has long held that alcohol is not a “lawful county charge”, 
meaning that government officials and employees may not use taxpayer funds to purchase alcohol. The Division 
of Audit sees no reason that organizations receiving taxpayer funds should be treated differently. 
 
Debit Cards 
Credit cards, particularly with smaller organizations, can provide a critical layer of expense control. The Division 
of Audit found a large quantity of small-dollar expenses appearing personal in nature. If a debit card is used, the 
money is gone by the time statements are typically reviewed, while a credit card bill often needs to be paid and 
approved by the organization’s board of directors. 
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Alternate Funding Sources and Segregation of Accounts 
Organizations may have several sources of governmental or philanthropic funding. One way to ensure that CGF 
funds go farthest is to tailor awards to the needs of the organization. Such an assessment would require 
applicants to provide certain financial documents covering prior years and a disclosure of current year funding 
applications. Furthermore, accounts received from Erie County should not be comingled with the other funds of 
the organization. Having source information upfront and requiring the segregation of accounts substantially 
decreases the likelihood of wasted CGF funds.  
 

 
AMHERST MALE GLEE CLUB, INC. 

(DBA RED BLAZER MEN’S CHORUS) 
 
BACKGROUND 
The Amherst Male Glee Club, dba Red Blazer Men’s Chorus (RBMC) is a 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization 
established in 1948 to offer male choral singing and entertainment in Western New York. The stated mission of 
the organization is to encourage, develop, and promote the advancement of male choral music, to serve its 
members and the public, and to generate community interest in male choral music and the theatrical arts through 
the presentation of public concerts and performances. In 2013, the organization adopted the name Red Blazer 
Men’s Chorus to reflect their signature concert uniform.  

RBMC received $3,000 in Cultural Grant Funding (CGF) for the years 2020 and 2022, and $6,000 in CGF for 
the year 2021.    

AUDITOR’S OBSERVATIONS 
The Red Blazer Men’s Chorus was started at Amherst Central High School as a result of the school expanding 
their adult education program. Men from many towns and counties across the greater Buffalo area joined the 
organization. RBMC became a member of the Associated Male Choruses of America and has participated in 
regional as well as international singing events in the past.  

RBMC hosts an annual holiday show in December and a spring variety show in April, which are the two leading 
events each year for the organization. Performances are staged at Sweet Home Middle School. RBMC also 
entertains various community groups and performs a Senior Citizen Concert Series annually across Erie County, 
where performances are free to the residents, family members and staff of various senior living facilities.   

During the COVID-19 pandemic period, RBMC was not able to perform live concerts; therefore, virtual concerts 
and prior performances were streamed. The organization continued to pay its music director and hired a 
videographer to produce virtual programming.   

The primary sources of revenue for the organization include its annual sustaining membership program, event 
ticket sales and program advertising sponsorships. Chorus members are also required to pay annual dues, 
which provides the organization with additional operating revenue.   
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RBMC hosts a spring and Christmas dinner annually as well as a summer picnic for its members. The cost of 
events is mainly covered by the organization’s members through ticket sales; therefore, the cost to the 
organization is de minimis in nature.   

AUDITOR’S CONCLUSION 
During the grant monitoring review process, RBMC was able to provide adequate documentation to substantiate 
its use of the CGF award received during each year under review.  Documentation provided by the organization 
to substantiate expenses included copies of bank statements, cancelled checks, tax return documents, and 
information return documentation.  

CGF awards are allocated by the organization towards the cost of their music library, printing of event programs, 
cost of advertising, and the cost of concert space rental.   

RBMC currently has a Board of Directors consisting of nine members. Board terms are three years in length 
and up to two consecutive terms can be served before members are required to step down for a minimum of 
one year. Board terms were established approximately five years ago, when new bylaws were adopted.  The 
organization does not currently have a dual signature threshold for checks and payments, but there are several 
members of the board who have access to review the organization’s bank accounts and finances.  The 
organization appears to have an adequate level of internal controls including the segregation of duties and 
responsibilities. The Auditor found that the Board performs appropriate reviews of expenses incurred and 
income received.   

Based on a review of the organization’s website and social media accounts, the Auditor was not able to identify 
an acknowledgment of County support. The Auditor suggests that for the years in which County funding is 
received, the organization make the necessary updates to its webpage and social media accounts to comply 
with Erie County Cultural Service Contract § 21. That section stipulates that an “Organization agrees to 
acknowledge in any and all promotional material the fact that the Organization receives financial support from 
the County, including, but not limited to the Organization’s website, marketing materials and/or publications.” 

At the conclusion of the grant review, the Auditor was able to determine that RBMC is currently in compliance 
with the filing of all returns, the issuance of information return documents and other federal and state obligations.  

 
 


